

# DRINKING FOUNTAIN FOR STOCKMEETING

# Rapid City, SD arrangem ents

# Clipped By:



derbyct Fri, Nov 8, 2019



# CITY OF RAPID CITY HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 2004 ANNUAL REPORT



Prepared By The
Rapid City Growth Management Department
300 Sixth Street
Rapid City, South Dakota 57701

#### 2004 PROJECTS

The following list represents the major projects undertaken by the Raid City Historic Preservation Commission during 2004.

#### FOUNTAIN RESTORATION PROJECT Lee Vierling, Project Coordinator

During 2004 the Rapid City Historic Preservation Commission continued their ongoing efforts to restore the City downtown fountain and return it to Downtown Rapid City. The fountain, a gift to the City in 1911 from the National Humane Alliance of New York, was originally placed at the center of the intersection of 7<sup>th</sup> and Main Streets to serve not only to beautify the dusty Downtown area but as a watering station for horses and dogs. With the rise of the automobile in the mid-1920's; however, the placement of the fountain was deemed impractical and it was removed from the Downtown area and relocated to a local City park.

The Rapid City Historic Preservation Commission worked with students and faculty at the South Dakota School of Mines and Technology to refurbish the fountain and to restore it near its original location, at the northwest corner of 7° and Main Streets. Engineering plans for final placement were completed and the project was coordinated with the City of Rapid City. The South Dakota School of Mines and Technology secured the assistance of area artist John Lopez for the fabrication of the original lion-head ornamental water spouts. The South Dakota School of Mines and Technology also secured a replica of the original top lamp post.

The dedication ceremony for the 1911 Lions Head Fountain was held on May 23, 2014 and brought to conclusion the decade long project for the Historic Preservation Commission.

As the fountain project did not fall under the project criteria of the Certified Local Grant program, the Historic Preservation Commission secured grant funding from the Modern Woodmen of America foundation. The South Dakota School of Mines and Technology secured additional funding from the Julianne Creamer memorial fund.



Quick Links 8
Directories
Current Students
Faculty & Staff



#### HISTORIC FOUNTAIN DEDICATED IN DOWNTOWN RAPID CITY

South Dakota Tech students and faculty and local historic preservation officials will dedicate the 1911 Fountain during a ceremony held Sunday, May 23, at the corner of Seventh and Main streets in Rapid City.

This fountain was donated to Rapid City in 1911 by Hermon Lee Ensign, the founder of the National Humane Alliance. The fountain was designed as a horse watering trough, but the fountain base features two small basins for dogs and cats. The fountain originally sat in the middle of the intersection of Seventh and Main streets. When cars became popular, the fountain was moved to the corner, and then it was placed at the city parks department in old Storybook Island.

In 1998, the Rapid City Historic Preservation Committee and South Dakota Tech decided began a project to restore the fountain and place it downtown once again. At Tech, the project began with student involvement from the American Society of Civil Engineers. It evolved into a senior design project to design the pump, subgrade and concrete pad.

The most difficult portion of the project was replacing the lions' heads and plaque. After mentioning the project to artist John Lopez, he decided to take on the task of recreating the lions' heads from a photograph of a similar fountain in Illinois.

With continued and dedicated help from the American Society of Civil Engineers, businesses in the community, and the City of Rapid City, the fountain can finally be dedicated near its original location.

Contact: Vice President for University Relations





# Rapid City story 2004 page 1

#### Clipped By:



derbyct Sun, Nov 10, 2019



### Fountain: Few like it survived the past century

and her classmates. It won't be in the middle of the street, but next to the sidewalk node at the northwest corner of the inter-ception.

northwest corner of the inter-section.

The fountain is the legacy of Hermon Lee Ensign. Before his death in 1899. Ensign made his fortune in publishing and ad-vertising. He was also founder of the Humane Alliance, a group dedicated to improving the lives of horses and other beasts of burden.

When he died, a large por-tion of his estate went to the Humane Alliance's drinking fountain program. The group donated at least 130 fountains to municipalities in 44 states. They were of various designs. Most were made of polished Maine granite and trimmed in bronze. Rapid City's fountain is one of the few surviving round fountains.

It was topped by a large elec-

toloze. Apple city southain is one of the few surviving round fountains.

It was topped by a large electric light. Water poured from two lion heads into the horse trough. At the base, two smaller water-filled troughs allowed cats and dogs to drink. Water also flowed from a small alcove also flowed from a small alcove above the horse trough. Stellow believes there was once a tin cup in the alcove. affording humans a drink of water as well.

It is unclear exactly when the fountain was moved away from its downtown site. It spent time in Halley Park. And in recent years, it has been a centerpiece in the flower gardens at Sloux Park, near the city Parks perfect in the flower gardens at Sloux Park. near the city Parks on Camyon Lake Drive.

About six years ago, then-Historic Preservation Commission chairman Paul Swedlund noticed the fountain in an old photo of Rapid City's Main Street. He wondered what had happened to it.

Then one day, I was driving by and saw it stifting there in the park." he recalled in a telephone interview from Denver, where he now lives. "That got the ball rolling, it seemed like (bringing it back downtown)



The Ensign water fountain for horses can be seen in this undated photo of a downtown Rapid City children's parade. The fountain once stood in the middle of the street at Seventh and Main. But the automobile age turned it into an unnecessary traffic hazard.

would be an easy thing to do, but it got complicated.
Four years ago, Lee Vierling, a Tech professor and member of the Historic Preservation Commission — and now the chairman — stepped in to see the project through to completion. It was my first assignment on the commission Paul said, Lee, you're going to do it." Vierling said.
He began working with Kenner and his students. The latest group of students accepted the challenge and completed the project.
At various times, Kenner and his students helped with the mechanical design work. They had plenty to do. The fountain needed a new plumbing system, new wring and a new light fixture that matched the original. They had to figure out how to extend water and electricity to the sidewalk, and they had to design the concrete base. Consider their fund raising and they faced a well-rounded student civic and civil-

engineering project.

The biggest challenge was replacing the two lion heads. Somewhere between downtown Rapid City and Sloux Park, the bronze heads and the commemorative plaque disappeared. The students speculate that the pieces are probably hidden away in someone's basement. The plaque and its inscription were fairly easy to replicate, but the lion heads were another matter.

the lanty says of packet of the matter mitter meter meter meter meter the meter sound an ideal Ensign fountain with its hardware intact in Princeton. II. They persuaded a Tech alumnus who lives in Illinois to drive to Princeton and shoot photos of the fountain.

The students plan was to hire a casting expert to make a mold of one of the Princeton illon heads and use it cast new heads for the Rapid City fountain. They could not find anyone to do the work, so they turned to Rapid City sculptor John Lopez.

Working from photos, Lopez sculpted an exact copy of the

lion head fixture from clay.
Stellow said it almost seemed effortless for Lopez, 'and it's shocking how beautiful it is.
Lopez bronze lion heads will be unveiled Sunday, April 18, during a reception from 6 p.m. to 8 p.m. at Dahl Arts Center.
Also, the Historic Preservation Commission has tentatively planned a dedication ceremony for the completed fountain on May 23.

May 23.
Much of the funding for the

Much of the funding for the project has been donated by Modern Woodmen of America, the fraternal Insurance company. Cretex Concrete Products West is donating the labor and materials for the concrete base. Another donator is the Julianne Creamer Memorial. That's my grandma, 'Stellow said with a smile. Toward the end of the project, the students were running low on money. Her mother suggested they use money from her late grandmother's memorial to finish the work.

## Rapid City story 2004

Clipped By:



derbyct Sun, Nov 10, 2019

